HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JUNE 14, 2016 – 6:00 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Kim R. Roy present.
The following business was discussed:
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.
AGENDA
The Agenda for Tuesday, June 14th, was unanimously approved without revision.

Garron wanted to say that our thoughts go out to those who lost their lives in Orlando and their families.  

MINUTES
Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:


Regular Session – May 3, 2016


Regular Session – May 9, 2016


Regular Session – May 10, 2016


Executive Session – May 3, 2016

AFFIRMED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENTS

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:  

	Payroll Warrant
	#106
	$     350,829.02

	Vendor Warrant
	#107
	$       53,130.20

	Withholding Warrant
	#108
	$     134,980.39

	Vendor Warrant
	#109
	$       96,159.89

	School Warrant
	#110
	$     421,152.64

	Ambulance Commitment
	#  5D
	$       23,811.00

	Ambulance Commitment
	#  5E
	$       26,788.00

	Ambulance Commitment
	#  6A
	$         1,813.00


APPROVED WARRANTS & COMMITMENT

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the payment of the following warrants and commitment:  
	Payroll Warrant
	#111
	$     368,453.77

	Vendor Warrant
	#112
	$       26,374.15

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#    6
	$         5,160.00
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Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills with the exception of Roy abstaining from the bill from Cook & Company Insurance Services:
	Cook & Comp. Ins. Services (consulting project)……………...

Beth Israel Deaconess Ply.  (Highway/physical)……………….

South Shore Comm. Action Council (services for FY16).……..

South Coastal Counties Legal Services (services for FY16)…...

Express Newspapers (ad/Recycling/Highway)…………………

Express Newspapers (ad/Morse Brothers/Earth Removal)……..

Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo (legal/May) ……………………...

Pamela McSherry (mileage reimbursement) …...........................

South Shore Woman’s Resource Center (services FY16)……...

Empire Hyundai, Inc. (2014 Ford Explorer/DOL 1/16/16 ) …...
	$ 1,500.00

$    120.00

$ 3,500.00

$ 3,500.00

$      37.00

$      40.00

$ 2,950.00

$      14.95

$ 3,500.00

$ 3,343.41


The Board acknowledged payment to the Treasurer for the following turnovers: 

	turnover
	  amounT    



	2016-51
	$      250.00           

	2016-52
	$        40.00           

	2016-53
	$      250.00           


SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Scott Clawson - Fieldstone Farm Consent Agreement
Seelig suggested that the Board may wish to consider not amending the current consent agreement for this year’s shows and, instead, bring the matter back up this winter, indicating to Mr. Clawson that for the Board to agree to any changes in the future:

· That the property must be in compliance with all local and state statutes and regulations;

· That the Board or its designees may visit the events this year to ensure compliance with the current consent agreement.

Roy said before going forward with the consent agreement she wanted to talk talk about a complaint from a neighbor regarding the fuel tanks.  The Fire Chief went out there and reported that there are active fuel tanks on the property without a permit and has issued a cease and desist order.  Clawson said that they have been there a very long time and he was not aware that they needed to be permitted unless there is some type of grandfathered clause his lawyer said.  Roy said that she is angry and disturbed by this as he has sat here before the Board numerous times over the past few months and they have gone over past discretions.  She really wanted to give him the benefit of the doubt despite people saying that he does not follow the rules.  She has been trying to work with him as the horse events are nice and they bring in money to our area businesses but he has sort of lost her.

Millias asked if it was for heating or diesel, both Attorney Taylor and Clawson said they are diesel tanks and the fuel is used for the equipment.
Clawson said that this is being addressed and he is going through the necessary steps to get it taken care of.  He said it is a farm and uses diesel for farm equipment and that a lot of farms use diesel on their properties.  He was unaware they needed to be permitted and has gone to a couple of neighbors who are farmers and they too have diesel tanks and were unaware they needed permits.  
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He is going to take care of the tanks or remove them.  Millias added that they are always dealing with issues after the fact.
Clawson said when he talked with the Fire Chief this morning he didn’t know if they were legal or not.  Millias said he talked to him also and he was going to do the research.   Attorney Taylor said they have been there a long time and believes town officials have been on the property and Millias pointed out that they are not in the open for one to see. Clawson said they not they are in a location that is convenient for when they do the horse shows.  Millias understands that but to what his attorney said “other town officials have been on the property” he said nobody was specifically looking for them and they weren’t in your face to be able to see them. 

Attorney Taylor said that every issue is being addressed and talked about the requirement regarding the caterer.  
Roy reminded them about the issue that there were more campers then there should have been on the property.  Clawson said you asked me how many campers do I have and I said five or six and Roy replied that he should know the exact number.  Millias said that the Board is frustrated as we are always dealing with issues after the fact.

Attorney Taylor said that Clawson has come to the town in the past regarding issues and Garron said that we are not talking about issues concerning anyone else but are talking about Clawson himself.

Roy wanted to talk about the noise issue.  She said that they did sit with Clawson through many hearings on the noise and that they came to agreement, which is in the minutes.   They sat there with Ms. Harmon we worked it out and you went away and the BOS has not heard anything about it until Roy went to the hearing a month an half ago where the neighbors came and Clawson came with is son and played the tape.  The Board we had no idea it was going on until a month and half ago and that was the first Roy heard that there was an issue.  At that time Roy offered to bring it back to the BOS to hold a hearing for you and the neighbors and nobody had an interest in doing that.  Roy would be happy to have a hearing regarding the dogs barking.   

Attorney Taylor said that he thinks with the dog barking where it is before the ZBA they may bring it up.  Roy said that Clawson bring it up is saying that the BOS hasn’t done anything and Millias is hearing that it is falling on deaf ears.  Roy needs him to take that back because whenever Clawson has come to this Board or we have been informed of something we have absolutely held some sort of hearing or have had a conversation.  Roy asked if there has there been a time since the last hearing that he has told her about the dogs barking where she has not done something about it and also asked if he has you ever talked to me about the dog barking.  Clawson said that he does not know if he talked to Roy directly other than at the last hearing.  Attorney Taylor said that he’ll take it back for him and Roy appreciated that.  Clawson said you can pull up the minutes on those hearings and he never agreed to any times the dogs can bark and the BOS knows that.  Roy said they never agreed the dogs could bark but it was the times they can be in and out that were agreed upon.  We never agreed that the dogs could bark because we know it would bother the neighbors.  If we knew this problem continued then would have sat down to address it.  This is a big deal to the BOS and when the ZBA increased the dogs we never heard that there was an issue.  
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Garron said he feels he cannot trust Clawson as he has already violated that trust already.  He asked other than the dogs barking why should the BOS believe that he is going to  adhere to the agreement that they are  we are looking to put into place. Clawson said that he thinks throughout the years he has followed the agreement very well and asked where he has violated the agreement.  Garron said on the liquor license, the number of horses and the number of campers.  Attorney Taylor said that he does not recall anything about the horses but recalls the campers and the liquor license is within the agreement as a separate issue.   Garron said that it is an issue he is supposed to take care of.  Clawson said he was asked what was the most he had for campers and he said five or six.  That is reason he is here because he is at the maximum number of five and added that the campers are not an issue with anyone.   He also is at his maximum number of days for horse shows and explained that the last couple of years he has been right at his maximum number and the structure of the shows are going from a four day to a five day.  He is regulated by another organization that makes him have a five day show.   He said he is at his maximum number and is over his number this year and is not trying to hide this but trying to stay within the bounds of his agreement. 

Attorney Taylor asked what they can do to deal with the trust issue.  They are trying to address the entries of the horses and he believes that there is always going to be a liquor license.  Yes that was a problem with the vendor and the buck stops with Clawson as the property owner.  The first time it was addressed then the second time he followed up on it and the caterer appeared to have dropped the ball.  Now he is going to make sure going forward he will make sure it is done right.  He does not think Clawson is trying to hide thing and as for the fuel tanks they are being taken care of and he does not think Clawson wants to take the risk of contamination on his property. 
Roy said she spoke with the fire chief and he said this could have been a big thing if a spill occurred with six hundred gallons of fuel.  She feels that she has worked with him from the beginning on this agreement and is disappointed about the latest thing that has happened and that it was unfair of Clawson bring up the barking dogs.  She asked how they could work corporately if he is going to pull something like this up which has nothing to do with revising the agreement.  Roy would have done something about it because Harmon Stables is a concern for her and she would have really helped him if there was an issue.  Clawson said he knew she would and appreciates that and Attorney Taylor apologized for this.  

Garron said that one thing that is not in the consent agreement is that the BOS has no revocation or fining ability and Clawson can go on and make mistakes and there is no penalty.  Attorney Taylor said that is not true and that there is a judgment in the court and the court sets the penalty.  If there is something put in the consent agreement with automatic fines there has to be a process to appeal them.  Therefore it would go to the courts as contempt and the courts would address it.  

Millias said that there is a history and brought up the time that there was an event on his property where there was connection with wiring and water and Millias said he did not recall a wiring permit being pulled and Clawson said he did.  Millias said yes you did get the permit, but it was after the fact.  He did add that he has admiration for all Clawson has done.  Clawson said that he has taken care of everything and does the best he can with what he has.  In years past he has had a lack of money so he did have to do things for myself.  He said he wants to get this taken care of so everything is all set for when he passes it on to his kids.  
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Millias said that this was a safety issue not a permitting and Clawson replied that he is picking away to improving and making things safe.

Garron asked Roy and Millias if they have a baseline about what is happening on the farm or the conditions of the property and Millias said there is nothing specific.  Attorney Taylor asked “a baseline pertaining to what” and Garron said the condition of the property; has he met all the terms of the agreement at this point in time.  Garron is saying to have everything in the agreement so let’s say ten years from now we are not saying this or that was not in the agreement.  

Attorney Taylor said that the work in the consent agreement had to be done back then at that time and then the rest of the consent agreement is the show operation.  Clawson said that there have been no other building put on the property since then but there has been permit pulled for renovations in one of the arenas and a storage shed that was built.  Millias said as far as a baseline goes he cannot say what was there and what wasn’t.  Clawson then said that there is going to be some work done soon he has hired a company who will be doing the work and pulling the permits.  He added that he has given the Building Inspector the heads up.  

Garron questioned if there were any by-law for him to have permitted his tanks.  He knows people who have tanks put in have to put a foundation in in case there was a spill and said that if he put new tanks in fifteen years ago there should be a base to catch any spillage.  Clawson said that if it is within the budget he will do it right but if too expensive he will get rid of the tanks.  He wanted to add that in the past whenever Charlie has had questions for him he has always responded.   

Roy stated that from the beginning she has tried to work with him on the consent agreement as well listening to the neighbor’s concerns and making sure they were taken care of.  She continued to say that we have by-laws in place and not for when people feel like doing it or can’t afford to do by in place for reasons.  When we talk about your concern for safety why is that you can’t say to the chief I’ll have EMT who is under a medical director.  This is still outstanding as she spoke with the chief this afternoon and Attorney Taylor said that he has since talked with him and he has language with him this evening that they both agreed on.  

Roy stressed that it takes him such a long time to agree to just the little things that need changing (i.e. EMT under a medical director) Attorney Taylor said the current agreement does not state an EMT, but a qualified medical personnel.  The issue is that you need to work through an EMS agency in order to perform as an EMT.  He continued to say that he has gone over it with chief and they came to the conclusion that the person working there cannot work as a first responder because if anything was to happen they cannot deal with it so they need a minimum of an EMT.   Roy said her point is when we say “we need this” it turns into a big conversation/discussion an asked why would he not want the best possible care at his horse shows?  Clawson said that he did not want to change his medical personnel because she has done a great job over the last twenty-five years and knows the place and the horses.  She is an EMT but does not have a supervisor and she teaches EMT classes at Mass. Maritime.  He also mentioned that they have had a great safety record and if he was to have someone else come it who knows nothing about horses that would be liability for him.  Roy understands why he wants her but said he needs to understand the State statute requires “XYZ” and he needs to abide by the law. Attorney Taylor said the fire chief has sent him the change of language and he thinks they are on the same page in regards to the intent they are looking for which is minimum of an EMT.  
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He also has talked with the chief to having a physician as an alternative and a nurse with trauma training.  Garron’s understanding is that she has to work under someone supervision and Attorney Taylor says she actually has to work for an EMS service or a town in order for her to work at the shows.

Garron said as much as he wanted to continue this discussion he is not ready to agree on the changes in the Agreement as Clawson needs to take care of some outstanding issues.  Attorney Taylor asked what issues and he said the fuel tanks the EMT.  He said the tank is done and Garron said it is still on the property and being used.  Attorney Taylor said Clawson got a cease and desist letter and he has to empty the tanks and then the next step will be to remove them.  As for the EMT the minimum level for the EMT is not an issue.  Garron then said that there are people in the audience who would like to speak.  
Before beginning Mr. Borsari wanted to apologize as he is very irate, he said that the people on Aldana Road are on well water and that there should be some testing done and was concerned if their well water was to get screwed up.  He continued to say that that every time he comes here there is another violation or infraction from Fieldstone Farms and before giving him anymore he should have to follow the agreement that is currently in place and make sure that he does not have twenty-five hook-ups.  He is very upset and likes the horse shows and does not want to deny him to make money.  Yes the PA’s have gotten louder but that is fine but this is ridicules.  The property owners pay more taxes than any businesses combined and we have to be looked out for.  The Board should make sure that everything is done right (he then left).

Roy said she wanted to ask Mr. Borsari about the PA system because she thought that was already worked out.  Attorney Taylor said that the system is being changed, there will be more speakers that will be lower to the ground and the volume will be lower.  

Millias asked if there was a 21E testing and Clawson said he had one done several years ago around the whole property and probably within fifty feet of the tanks.  Roy asked if it was a Phase 1 or 2 and did they dig.  Clawson was not sure on the Phase but they did do digging.

Millias said he would like to do a site visit and Clawson said he is more than welcome to come any time.  
Garron asked what the Board wanted to do and Seelig said that there are a couple of things they could do.  They could table it to another date and time; they could decide on the changes of the consent agreement the Board want to see in it or decide not to take any action and take this matter up sometime this winter so that all the issues that are being dealt with have been rectified.   

Roy said that she knows she started out heated but has made notes about the Agreement before this issue with the tanks.  She thought about incorporating fees when there are violations to insure he was following the rules.  She also wanted in the consent agreement that the BOS could audit his records to ensure the number of horses on site.   She wants to go forward as the hose shows are a nice thing and it is good for the businesses in town but does not know how Garron and Millias feel.  
Millias would like to table it and see that the tanks are taken out and said there still isn’t anything about the EMT.  Attorney Taylor said he talked with the fire chief today and they have straightened out the EMT.
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Roy asked Clawson how he felt about penalties if rules are not followed and he was fine with them and Attorney Taylor added as long as there is an initial review process.  Clawson said in the twenty-five years he has always responded to everything Charlie has requested from him so he is having a hard time figuring out where the problem is.  Roy said she is trying to get to the point where he does not have any problems.  Attorney Taylor said that and it appears the BOS wants to have a more direct approach at this level but as Clawson’s attorney Taylor is saying that at this level there should be an initial review process and set some parameters in the agreement.

Garron agreed with Millias to table this at this time and is not saying to hold it for another year because he wants to get this done but also wants to be as fair, firm and consistent as possible.  Attorney Taylor asked when do we put it off to and Garron explained tabling it means we will bring it back up another day and time.  

Attorney Taylor then asked if they could extend the number of days (two or three) for this immediate year and Garron asked why should they do this and he said that they are coming before the Town first to work this out as opposed to going straight to the courts and then the courts are going to put us back here.  Millias wanted to make clear that what started all this was the recognition that days were added.  Attorney Taylor said trying to get before the proper Boards took time.

Garron asked Millias and Roy take was and Millias thought Mr. Borsari brought up a good point to make a determination about what is going to happen with the tanks and has raised the fact about if there is contamination therefore he needs to think about this.  Attorney Taylor said they are going to be taken care of quickly.  Roy asked Clawson if he knew when the tanks were put in and said he did not, it could have been twenty-five years ago he does not remember.  He did not know having the tanks was an issue as he thought it was okay for farms to have them.  Roy said earlier he mentioned other farms had tanks and asked if they were here in Halifax and he said no in Plympton.  She then asked Clawson if he remembered when he did the 21E Study (Environmental study of the Property) and he said he said he believes it was in 2012.

Garron asked the Board if they wanted to address the issue of extending the days.  Roy said that she wants to do the agreement and make it part of the agreement but she has a problem with what Mr. Borsari had to say about the tanks.  

All parties agreed to meeting again on June 22nd at 6:30 p.m. 

Attorney Taylor said that the tanks are going to be addressed.  

Roy asked Clawson if he wanted the Board of Selectmen to hold a hearing for the barking dogs at Harmon Stables and he said yes.  

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Monponsett Pond

The Monponsett Watershed Association has asked that the Board request that Brockton open the gates at the dam on Stump Brook during the non-diversion months in order to increase circulation on West Monponsett Pond, thereby discouraging the growth of algae.  The letter was sent before the meeting on Friday with DEP about Monponsett.  The DEP staff indicated that drawdowns during the non-diversion season might not have the desired effect.

Selectmen Meeting – June 14, 2016                                                               Page 8
The problem is if you do the draw downs, the ponds become lower, and the sun is closer to the water, which improves the environment for the algae to grow. There needs to be a balancing act.  Seelig thinks a letter would be helpful and state that   we would like them to do it at a certain time.  Seelig continued to say that they had three low-dose treatments last year but DEP thinks a higher dose is needed and will talk with Natural Heritage about this.  Instead of doing a treatment in July and two in August maybe do one large treatment in July?  Seelig asked Solitude what the cost would be – Brockton might help with this.

Garron asked what the latest we could schedule this Seelig did not say but thinks we still have time.

Roy felt that the meeting yesterday was encouraging and progress is being made.  She explained why there are water bans and thinks maybe they (Brockton) might go for it.  She wanted to say that Cathy Drinan did a great job on our septic.  

Moved by Garron and seconded by Roy, the Board unanimously voted to have Seelig send a letter to Brockton.

Roy would like to add to letter, thanking them for coming to the meeting.

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to revise the schedule of the Alum Sulfate process.

Line Item Transfers
Moved by Garron and seconded by Roy, the Board unanimously approved the following line item transfer:
	FROM
	TO
	AMOUNT

	Library Clerical Wages

#01-610-5113
	 Library Director Salary

#01-610-5110
	$ 285.42


Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the following line item transfer:
	FROM
	TO
	AMOUNT

	Street Lights

#01-424-5210-120
	Traffic Lights

#01-424-5210-121
	$ 200.00


Landfill Monitoring Contract

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to sign the Landfill Monitoring Contract between the Town of Halifax and Tighe & Bond in the amount of $12,950. 

Tree on “E” Street

Debra O’Leary of 111 Lake Street has asked that the Town take down a tree that fell onto another tree on “E” Street (off Lake Street).  She is concerned that if the second tree falls the trees will hit the cars owned by her neighbor and/or injure someone.  Ms. O’Leary is financially unable to pay for removing the trees.  She has talked with Bob Badore earlier this year who said that because the trees are not on the Town’s property, the Town is not responsible for their removal (and, if the Town did remove them, we’d be responsible for any damages caused by their removal).  No other neighbors have contacted the Board about having the trees removed.  
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Garron said that basically it is Badore’s call and asked if there were any wire involved.  Seelig said he does not know about the wire and will ask Badore to check.  He suggested that someone could volunteer to take down and use for fire wood.

Live Entertainment – David Corley

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to affirm approval of Permit #2016-32 issued to David Corley of 6 Dwight Street for live entertainment at that took place on May 28th.  

Halifax Country Club Condos

The original petition for this multi-unit project has been withdrawn.  The petitioner will bring in a new application and it will be sent to the Board of Selectmen for review and comments.  The Highway Surveyor wrote to the ZBA, Planning Board, and Conservation Commission with concern about the project he has.  There is no action for the Board to take at this time Seelig just wanted to bring them up to date.

Ambulance Abatement

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to abate the following amount from the Ambulance Account:

	May 2016
	FOR
	$ 20,077.08


Resignation – Robert Fuller / Holmes Public Library Board of Trustees
The Board unanimously accepted, with regret, Robert Fuller’s resignation from the Holmes Public Library Board of Trustees, effective June 8, 2016.  

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to send a letter thanking him for his service to the town.  

Evaluations

The Wage and Personnel Board has notified the Board of Selectmen that evaluations are due for Sandra Nolan and Charlie Seelig.  Roy said she has started Sandy’s and will do the Fire Chief’s.

Surplus Equipment – Holmes Public Library

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously declared the following items surplus:

1   
2005 HP Scanjet 3970

1 2007 Fellowes SPL 125 laminator

1 
2008 Dell Optiplex 330 computer

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Finance Committee Reappointments – Gordon Andrews & Nikki Newton

Moved by Moderator John Bruno and seconded by Finance Committee member Stuart Hall, the following vote was taken to re-appoint Gordon Andrews of 244 Elm Street and Nikki Newton of 415  South Street  to the Finance Committee, terms to expire June 15, 2019:

	Selectmen Chairman
	Troy Garron
	Yes

	Finance Committee Member
	Stuart Hall
	Yes

	Moderator
	John Bruno
	Yes
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Wage and Personnel Board

At this time the BOs would also re-appoint members to the Wage & Personnel Board but that person does not want to be re-appointed, therefore leaving a vacancy with no applicants to fill it.  Maureen Rogers, whose term does not expire, is concerned that while she wishes to stay on the Board, she may not be able to attend meetings in the near future due to health issues, leaving one effective member.  The by-law does have language allowing a member of the FinCom and a member of the Board of Selectmen to serve if there are two vacant seats, but Ms. Rogers would have to resign and then be re-appointed when she feels able to attend meetings (the FinCom and Selectmen members would then “lose” their seats).  W & P is meeting tonight and I should hear from them soon.

Planning Board Appointment – Jonathon Soroko
Garron asked why did he want to serve on the Planning Board and Mr. Soroko said that he recently become a resident of the town and wants to keep the Town the way it is, as it is a beautiful Town.  He thinks that he can see both sides and make an accurate decision and is a team player.  Millias said that every Board needs renewed energy and he senses that with him.  Roy is happy that he decided to join and applauded him for wanting to do this.  Garron appreciated him coming forward.

The following vote was taken to appoint Jonathon Soroko to the Planning Board, with a term to expire May 13, 2017:
	Selectmen 
	Troy Garron
	Yes

	Selectmen
	Thomas Millias
	Yes

	Selectmen
	Kim Roy
	Yes

	Planning Board Member
	Karlis Skulte
	Yes

	Planning Board Member
	Gordon R. Andrews
	Yes

	Planning Board Member
	Lawrence Belcher
	Yes


In Closing Mr. Andrews said they look forward to having him on the Board.
State Legislature – Chapter 40A
Seelig wanted the BOS to know that the Senate approved the significant changes of Chapter 40A and sent it to the House.  Seelig said that he is concerned about some mandatory changes in the Town’s zoning concerning in-law apartments and multi-unit developments.  The Board can contact Rep. Calter’s office about this legislation.  Millias said that it has it does have a dramatic impact. 
Morse Brothers - Earth Removal Hearing 

Bill Madden (GAF Engineering), on behalf of Morse Brothers was here this evening to request an earth removal permit for 250 Lingan Street.  Morse Brothers has owned this acreage for quite some time and there is an elevated area of land in the center of the bogs that is twenty-five feet in height.  The reason the dirt needs to be removed is because it is creating a cultural problem with the growing of the cranberries.  This is a treed area and they are looking to remove the material from to improve growing and increase air circulation.    

He continued to say that one of the requirements in submitting the application was to present a plan with the topography (he displayed this on an easel).  
Selectmen Meeting – June 14, 2016                                                             Page 11

Because they are going within 100 feet of a wetland the Conservation Commission would have to make a determination as to whether the wetland protection act was applicable to this project, which Conservation has stated that this work does not require a Notice of Intent. 

He explained that they are going to grade the area from north to the south and some of the material that they derive from the project is going to be used for stabilization.  There will an erosion barrier that will consist of a silk fence around the working area to prevent sedimentation finding its way into the cranberry bogs but if that was to happen they would have to use herbicides for the unwanted vegetation. For cranberry growing surface you essentially need to create a flat area with a little bit of a slope so to create that there will be removal of 41,600 yards or dirt.

He then explained about the truck route.  They will travel down Lingan Street onto Rt. 58, which he measured to be seven tenths of a mile and it will take about four minutes to travel.    He also said that they recognize that it is in a residential area.

Mr. Madden said that the Selectmen had a consultant review the plans and GAF engineering received some recommendations back, which Morse Brothers did not have any issues with.  The Town’s consultant (Steve Wry from Land Planning) recommended a dust mitigation plan and that Morse Brothers cease work when there are windy conditions.  Madden said that they will provide some type of dust mitigation through irrigation or sprinkling the ground with a water truck.  He explained that the first source that dust is derived from is the ground in which the trucks travel on and the second is the face of the excavation site when digging into a bank.  They can provide irrigation sprinklers that are pointed downward on the exposed area and/or they can put a rain gun cannon and shoot water to the area before it is dug out.  He said that there will be days that they will need to mitigate for the dust.  He added that did not receive any comments from the town boards but does not know if the Selectmen have any additional information. 

Millias began by saying that he concerned about the dust from the loads of dirt earth and Lingan Street itself.  He asked how many yards and how does it translate to trips.  Madden said 41,600 yards would be 1,660 round trips – 3,200 total trips.  Millias then asked what he is calculating for weight on a tri-axle and Madden said he calculated all his loads on trailers and that would be twenty-five yards per trailer.  Millias asked if he has taken a look at the condition of the road and Mr. Madden said he did look at the condition of the road and it didn’t seem like it suffered from any severe cracking and the pavement looked relatively in deceit condition as it was not potted and appeared to have the adequate width to support the vehicles. Those are his observations of the road.   Millias stated that there are a lot of block foundations therefore has the vibration been taken into consideration.  Mr. Madden said vibration from the truck is transmitted through the road then to the homes.  

Garron asked if the Town’s engineer said anything about the road and Seelig said looking at the engineer’s comments he did not see anything specific regarding the road and Millias would like some feedback.  Garron said that he lives right off of Lingan Street and the street has a sand base and it is very narrow street and he finds it difficult when a school bus is driving down the street not to mention it would be an issue if your trucks are traveling down the street and there is a school bus or trash truck.  He added that living in that area he can feel vibration when the motor boats go by on the lake.  
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Roy asked what would be the best time for the trucks to be going up and down the street and how many days will this take.  Madden said every forty trucks is one thousand yards of material a day.  So if the BOS permitted forty trucks trips a day and it would be forty-one days.  Roy is concerned about the kids being home as summer is approaching.  He said that with all communities is it the number of truck loads per day and how they are going to come in and out of the site.  The more truck trips the town allows the sooner it is done.  But the down side is that you have a lot of traffic on the road.  He would not want to see forty trucks a day as it would be an excessive amount of trucks.   At this time it is difficult to say how many days as we don’t know where the product is going.   Garron said once we know that would make a difference in the traffic flow.  
Garron is concerned of the time of day they will be starting and finishing because of the noise factor.  Madden said that the Town regulates the hours that they can work within and he takes that to mean that the Selectmen can alter those hours which they deem appropriate.  Roy asked what the hours of operation would be and Madden said 7 to 5 Monday through Saturday but said that many communities do not allow a Saturday operation.  He added that how the Board wants to handle the truck traffic will dictate the amount of time this project will take as each community is unique in regards to the amount of trucks they allow each day.  Madden said that he will have more information on the truck route the next time they meet. Garron said that would be great.

At this time the discussion was opened up to the audience.

Ann Heffel - 70 Hemlock Lane

Ms. Heffel asked why she  got a certified  letter in regards to this and is confused because she heard it was going out Lingan but if that does not pass they are going to try and go done Hemlock Lane.  Seelig said anyone who is within three hundred feet of the boundary of Morse’s property not within three hundred feet of where the project is taking place received a letter.  The Town’s by-law states you must get notification if you are within three hundred feet of the entire property.  

Thomas Fitzgerald - 463 Plymouth Street

Mr. Fitzgerald said that he is an abutter and is extremely opposed to the project.  He continued to say that this is the second time Morse Brothers has come in.  Last time they were talking helicopter landing places now this time they are talking cranberries and nothing has changed about the whole thing.  We had a sad experience with a gravel removal permit and then ended up with a land fill and the request to extend the landfill was denied.   Thinks the Town should do a policy decision not to allow gravel removal out of town.  You drive along the streets now and trucks are unbelievable.  He hopes the Board continues what the previous Board has done and denies the permit because we do not need it at all and does not benefit the town.  He is not saying anything against the Morse Brothers as they have done a good job and is not criticizing their business at all but hopes that the Board of Selectmen denies the request as he does not think Halifax should have any gravel removal. 
Burt Gaynor - 17 Pemmican Way

Mr. Gaynor asked if was going to be more or less than seven tenths of a mile from the end of Lingan Street to where the majority of the nuisance is going to be will and Madden said it probably will be another ½ mile back so a little shy of 2 miles.   Gaynor said that he has been an abutter of Morse Brothers for thirty-five years and can say that he has never had a problem with Morse Brothers and in his opinion he thinks they contribute to the town and run a good operation.  
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Don Barrows - 33 Ocean Avenue

Mr. Barrows asked why is the dirt being removed and Madden said that there are trees blocking the sunlight therefore having flat land will provide circulation to help dry the land.  Barrows said the mound has been there for quite some time and asked if this was to create a bog and Madden said that is not in the plan at this time but is not saying that is not in the future.  Barrows then said that drainage would be another issue if a bog was created but that can be revisited.  He continued to say that he would be okay if this area was kept open air but not if it was to create any more cranberry bogs where they would be drawing from the pond drain into Monponsett Pond.  Madden is not certain that their drainage goes into Monponsett and Garron said they flood the bog with Monponsett water and then drain it back into the pond
Michelle Crowell - 25 Thirteenth Avenue

Ms. Crowell lives at the beginning of the dirt road and asked how is this going to affect my foundation.  She also stated that she very opposed to it as she is concerned for the safety of her children as there is no stop sign at that location.  They already have a problem with people speeding through there and trucks coming out of that roadway do not slow down and cannot see the children.  

Barbara Odette – 105 Hemlock Lane

Ms. Odette wants to make sure that if using Lingan Street does not work out that the alternative plan would to be come down Hemlock Lane.  Madden said he has not discussed the truck route with anybody other than Lingan Street.  She then asked if it would be Lingan Street or no other and Madden said yes.  

Debra Pasquale – 9 Ocean Avenue

Ms. Pasquale is worried about the discharge back into the water and asked if there was any research done on the impact to the pond seeing as the earth moving will be taking place.  Madden said that in his opinion the only earth that will move is the earth above the elevation and his experience has been that activities such as these have no effect on bodies of water.

Seelig asked if he could reiterate about erosion controls as there may be some concern that the dirt will get into the pond.  Madden explained that there is a cranberry bog that separates the work area and the pond so there is no direct link between the earth removal and the pond.  

Ms. Pasquale said that Madden previously mentioned because weeds might get into the bogs there is a chemical that could be used to prevent that.  She is concerned about the discharge going back into the pond and Madden said that they typically don’t want anything in the bog that can generate a seed stock but if that was to happen then they would have to kill it with an herbicide.  

Garron wanted to say that they said that they will be continuing this hearing to another date so if anyone’s questions are not answered tonight they will be at the next meeting.

Joanne Uvanitte - 13 Ocean Avenue

Ms. Uvanitte is concerned about more herbicides into the lakes as they are trying to preserve the lakes.  Another concern of hers is the air quality and run off from this project.  
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Kozhaya Nessralla – Hemlock Lane

Mr. Nessralla said a couple of days ago he was approached by one of the Morse Brothers regarding a right away they have through my property to see if they can put the trucks through.  He told them that the right away is only six feet wide and a truck cannot be put through there.  He continued to say that said that Morse Brothers would be prepared to put a road in to go down Hemlock Lane and Nessralla said that was not going to happen.  He further said that they are taking a good piece of land and stripping the trees from it and said you don’t need to take the gravel out if you need circulation you can just take down the trees and plant grass. 

Richard Holmes - 25 Thirteenth Avenue 

Mr. Holmes is concerned about the amount of trucks as the road is in terrible shape and has potholes.  He asked again how many truck trips will there be and Madden said it is 3,200 one way trips 1,665 round trips.

Mr. Fitzgerald wanted to speak again and said he did not hear it well earlier and thought that cranberries were going to be grown after all this excavation not just to open up the area to help cultivate the bogs.  He stated that this hill was brought down by a glacier ten thousand years ago so why at this time is it a problem? 

The Town’s engineer, Steven Wry from Land Planning, said he went out to the site and took a look and it and by the plans presented you could see that the elevations were consistent with what were in the field and saw why the shading was an issue.  Hence, the area looks like that it would be appropriate for removing the material.  He said whether the Board thinks it is appropriate that is their decision.  He also said that there is only one way in so they may want to take a look at alternate routes.  He did have a few minor comments on the plan that need to be addressed, which he hopes they do not have an issue with.  Millias asked if his scope looked at the road to see if it would support this kind of traffic and Wry said no.  

Roy asked when they will talk about specifics such as maybe certain time of the day or it is limited between … and Garron said that can be discussed at the next meeting with Madden, which they scheduled for July 12th at 7:45 pm. 

Roy asked Mr. Nessralla about his property on Hemlock Lane and he said they have the right away through his property.  He continued to say that they use to bring trucks through Hemlock Lane.  Roy asked if what he is saying is that recently Morse Brothers approached him about the possibility of using Hemlock Lane as a right away and he said yes.  She asked Madden if he was aware of that and he said has no knowledge of it.    

Madden ask the Board what other information would they like from him and suggested since there was some talk about the quality of Lingan Street to maybe  get an opinion from the DPW on it in conjunction with the Town’s engineer.  He has made his observations as a professional engineer and perhaps our DPW may be able to shed some light on the situation.  He asked what more can he provide to help the BOS make their decision.  

Roy said she had a conversation with Seelig about making sure the Highway Surveyor was involved and ensure that pictures were taken of what the road looks like today so that we can keep track of what potential damage happens from the truck loads and some type of bond for that.  She understands that a bond cannot cover each individual home but encouraged the homeowners to take picture before the project begins.  
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She wanted to state that the Board is mindful of the neighbors and want to make this as less intrusive to their daily lives.  She then asked if the project should be done over a period of a couple of weeks to get it over with quickly or over a period of time, this is something that needs to be discussed.  Madden said they could take pictures/videos if that is what they want but need authorization from them and said when he does a street reconstruction project he video tapes the front of every building from one end of the project to the other before the project begins as this gives them a good record to start with.  He would like to get the fronts of everyone’s home to monitor what goes on   but need authorization from the residents.  The Board has no objections to doing and said that is a great idea.  

Roy said that they talked about people not stopping and suggested maybe putting a stop sign there.  She knows there are certain calculations in order to have a stop sign put up but that is something we can talk about.  

One of the residents asked if they could talk about maybe doing it during school hours and Roy said that is definitely something they could talk about.  

Jeff Papows & Sharon Ricci – Silver Oak Jumper Tournament – 1 day liquor license

Dr. Papows, Chairman and founder of the Silver Oak Jumper Tournament, began by saying that he is not here for any personal gain.  He wanted to clarify what has happened the last two years regarding not getting the necessary permit for his one day liquor license.  He hired a caterer, who he has fired, two years ago who did not get the appropriate day permit.  Then last year he hired another caterer and he asked him to make sure he goes to the Town and Board of Health, which he did but was not aware he needed any license as they were serving alcohol not selling it.  He is not here to make excuses for what had happened and asked that the BOS forgive him for his mishap.  As for this year he has submitted an application for the one day liquor license.  Millias asked if these were the dates that were in contention and Papows said no.

Papows explained that said that there is an elevated berm and the tent is behind that.  Having it in this area makes it easier and there is no alcohol outside the restricted tent.  There are three hundred and fifty VIP people and in order to be admitted in the tent the have to have a wrist bracelet.  This is the only place that the beer and wine is served.  Roy asked if the alcohol was only being served in the VIP tent and Papows said yes.

Garron asked if he understood that if he is serving food he goes to the Board of Health and for the alcohol he goes to the Town.   Papows said that he is not trying to hide anything and that this event is publically televised.

Millias said that Clawson could have made sure he was okay and Papows said that Clawson did come to him and thinks that Clawson relied on him to get it, and he screwed it up and he was in breach of his contract.
Garron said that getting the proper permits is important as our townspeople have put down by-laws to protect the Town and Papows thinks that makes perfect sense and said this was not done out of malice or intentionally.  

Roy asked Chief Broderick his thoughts and he said he did not have a problem with it.  The chief asked what type of security does he have and Papows said that he hires sixty people who regulate who come in and out of the tent.  Each of the three hundred and fifty people will get an invitation with a bracelet mailed to them.  The chief agreed to this if the servers are TIP certified.  
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Papows said once lunch is over and the TIPS certified staff leaves, the alcohol is taken away but the tent remains open.  Garron asked the chief if he was oaky with this and he said yes.

Papows added that he hires an EMT and two paramedics.

Burt Gaynor suggested that a time to shut it off serving the alcohol be put on the permit.  He did want to say that that he has gone to an event and that it is elegant.

It was asked who the responsible person is and it was said Papows is. 

Seelig asked when he can get him a list of the servers and Papows said seven to fourteen days before the event. 

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted as follows to issue a one-day liquor license to Jeff Papows of 9 Damon Mill Square, Concord, MA; with delivery of the alcohol on August 20, 2016, serving on August 21, 2016 and removal on August 22, 2016.

Troy Garron
yes

Tom Millias
yes

Kim Roy 
yes 

Bernie Lynch - Electricity Aggregation 

Seelig began by saying that at Town Meeting an Electricity Aggregation Plan and as part of the steps toward electricity aggregation, the Town needs to publish its plan on the Town’s web site and accept comments concerning the plan.  Deadline for comments is June 21st.  Mr. Lynch said the next phase is hanging the plan and then part of the plan then approve it.  He continued to say that there are lots of opportunities, if approved and there is no cost to the Town.  At this point next Board of Selectmen’s meeting they will approve the plan.  Seelig thinks the majority of the residents would want the best savings and not that concerned with going green.  Bids will come in and we’ll go with the low bid.

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)

State Budget/Monponsett Pond Amendments

Senator Brady was able to get $50,000 for the Central Plymouth County Water District Commission and $100,000 for algae remediation.  All of this goes into the conference committee.  We will hear more later this month.

OCPC Annual Meeting

The meeting will be on June 23rd at 6pm at The Mockingbird in East Bridgewater.

Annual Audit 

The work is complete on the FY2015 audit.  It has been posted on the Town’s web site and there is a paper copy for the selectmen’s files.

Overflowing Barrels on Playing Fields

As a result of complaints, Seelig went out a couple of weeks ago and emptied the barrels.  The long term solution would be that Howland (which handles the curbside trash) would put out toters and collect them during the sports seasons for about $3,900 a year but instead, Youth and Recreation plans on hiring someone to do so and using its budget.  Seelig will be meeting with interested parties before the late summer/fall season begins.
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Pine Street Bridge

The State has officially notified the Town about deficiencies with the Pine Street Bridge. Seelig has forwarded the comments to the Highway Surveyor.  He has put up some temporary barriers so that motorists will avoid the sections with the worst problems.

Highway Vacation Carryover

Moved by Roy, seconded by Millias, the Board voted to allow five members of the union to carryover 40 hours vacation leave each and one member of the union to carryover 4 hours from FY2016 to FY2017 as per their contract.

Communications Center 

Seelig is waiting for language for the contract.   Roy asked Garron if he was okay with this and he said he does not see our Fire and Police having a problem finding the streets.  Millias brought up the point that some of our people are going to Duxbury so he feels very comfortable that the street names will be communicated clearly.  Roy added that they run such a professional service.

Silver Lake Land Sale Legislation

The office received emails from Colleen Thompson, Plympton Board of Selectmen, and Maureen Springer, member of the Silver Lake School Committee regarding the sale of land in Kingston to build a new police facility.  Seelig would like to get a letter to our legislators saying that the sale must be approved in all three communities.

Last Drink Report

No establishments in Halifax listed were listed for the first quarter of 2016.

Memo to Municipal and School Building Committee

Seelig is recommending that the Board send a note to M&SBC requesting that they hold their meetings at a time that won’t conflict with the Board of Selectmen’s schedule so that a member of the Board can attend the Committee’s meetings.  The Board was in agreement to have Seelig send a note.  

Lingan Street Boat Ramp/Beach Area

With the funding that was approved at Town Meeting Seelig is recommending that the Board hold a public forum to discuss the best to use the money to improve the beach area and boat ramp.  The Park Commissioners should be invited to the meeting.

Volunteer Recognition

Seelig would like recognize volunteers who have volunteered to various boards and committees as well as public official at the Board’s meeting on July 12th.

Class II Licenses/Possible Violations

Seelig is still working on the complaints received about the number of vehicles and the upkeep of the properties at Hollywood East and Halifax Auto Sales.  
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Road Cut – 453 Plymouth Street

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2016-34 issued to Columbia Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut tie in and a 4’ x 50’ road cut trench to install new service at 453 Plymouth Street.

Live Entertainment – John Grew
Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2016-35 issued to John Grew for live entertainment at 99 Fuller Street on July 16th from 3:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. 

Harmon Kennel License   

Roy stated that Ms. Harmon has gone to ZBA requesting an increase of dogs from fifty to one hundred.  She went on an inspection with ACO Noreen Callahan and the Animal Inspector because she thought things should be addressed and at that time she was over by ten dogs than what was allowed on her permit.  She continued to say that she went to the ZBA hearing and there were several letters read, one being from a lady who got a dog from Ms. Harmon that was sick.  Then two meetings ago there were lots of neighbors there complaining about the barking and Clawson’s son did a recording which the neighbors attested to it.  Roy remembers at our last meeting with Ms. Harmon they talked about sound proofing and the times the dogs should be brought out and in.  Roy spoke with Ms. Harmon the day after the last ZBA hearing and suggested to her to maybe get stuff fixed and she said she would.  Needless to say that whatever she has done is not working.  Roy’s issue is that there was an increase from twenty-five to fifty dogs and nothing has been done.  ZBA is going to go on another site visit.  

The Board agreed to hold a barking dog hearing with Ms. Harmon on July 12 at 8:45 p.m.

Special Town Meeting

Seelig is talking with Barbara Gaynor about this.    At this time there are two articles; school roof and Fire Department staffing.
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Millias and seconded by Roy, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 10:00 P.M. 

-------------------------------------------------

Kim Roy

Clerk

/pjm

